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MINUTES OF MEETING 
PALERMO 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT 
 
The Landowner’s Meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the Palermo Community Development District 
was held on Friday, August 21, 2020 at 8:30 a.m., at the offices of Lennar Homes, LLC, 10481 Six Mile 
Cypress Parkway, Ft. Myers, Florida 33966.   
 

Present: 
Russell Smith 
Scott Edwards     
 
Also present were: 
James P. Ward    District Manager 

   
Audience: 
 

 All resident’s names were not included with the minutes.  If a resident did not identify themselves 
or the audio file did not pick up the name, the name was not recorded in these minutes. 

 
 

 PORTIONS OF THIS MEETING WERE TRANSCRIBED VERBATIM.  ALL VERBATIM PORTIONS 
WERE TRANSCRIBED IN ITALICS. 

 
 
FIRST ORDER OF BUSINESS   Call to Order 
 
District Manager James P. Ward called the meeting to order at approximately 8:48 a.m.  He reported with 
the State of Emergency in Florida, and pursuant to Executive Orders 20-69, 20-112, 20-114, and 20-150, 
and 20-179 issued by Governor DeSantis on March 20, 2020, April 29, 2020, May 8, 2020, June 23, 2020, 
and July 29, 2020, respectively and pursuant to Section 120.54(5)9b)2., Florida, Statutes, this meeting was 
being held utilizing communication media technology due to the current COVID-19 public health 
emergency.  He explained all attendees were present via videoconference or telephone save Mr. Russell 
Smith who was present in the on-site meeting room location.  He noted Mr. Russell Smith was a 
representative of the landowners.  He noted he saw only one other individual in attendance today, Mr. 
Scott Edwards.   
 
 
SECOND ORDER OF BUSINESS Chairperson Election 
 
Election of a Chairperson for the Purpose of Conducting the Landowner’s Meeting 
 
Mr. Ward:  Mr. Smith, since I know you are the majority proxy holder today, I’ll ask if you would like to 
conduct today’s meeting, or I will be glad to continue to do that for you.   
 
Mr. Russell Smith:  I would like Mr. Ward to act as Chairperson of the Meeting.   
 
Mr. Ward agreed to act as Chairperson. 








